
INT. SUPERDUPER - LOADING ZONE - DAY

KYLE and J-ROD unload items from a pallet. GINNY enters 
unnoticed, mid-conversation.

J-ROD
I’m telling you, it may not be him!

KYLE
What are you talking about? Of course 
it’s him. Who else could it be?

GINNY
Who else could who be? Who else could 
whom be? I can’t believe I’m even trying 
to figure it out. What are we talking 
about?

KYLE
J-Rod thinks Steve may not be the narc.

GINNY
Thinking again, J-Rod? You know we’ve 
talked about that. 

J-ROD
Ha, ha. Well, when you two get busted 
don’t say I didn’t warn you.

GINNY
Busted for what?

KYLE
Yeah, busted for what?

GINNY
I do my job.

KYLE
So who do you think it is?

J-ROD
I don’t know. Haven’t gotten that far. 
But I’ve been doing a lot of thinking.

GINNY
That’s the burning smell I was noticing.

KYLE
Come on, man. If you don’t think it’s 
Steve you got to have some suspects. 
That’s how it works.

(to Ginny)
Is that how it works?
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GINNY
My mother always said I should be a 
special ed teacher. 

J-ROD
Maybe it’s one of you. Did you ever stop 
to think about that? 

GINNY
J?

J-ROD
Yeah?

GINNY
When did Fabio say corporate was sending 
in a spy?

J-ROD
Uh, hello - yesterday! Pfff - that was an 
easy one.

KYLE
Well done, man.

J-ROD
I know, right?

GINNY
And how long have Kyle and I worked here?

J-ROD
Uh, Kyle’s been here, like, what? (to 
Kyle) 2 years, right?

Kyle nods.

J-ROD (CONT’D)
And, pfff! Damn! You’re like a lifer, 
Ginny! You’ve been here, what - 8 years?

GINNY
(to herself)

Was it really worth winning this 
argument?

(to J-Rod)
Sooo, how would corporate send either of 
us in to be a spy yesterday when we’ve 
both worked here for quite a while?

J-ROD
Ha! Or forever in your case!
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GINNY
Yes, I think we covered that.

J-ROD
Wait, what was the question?

GINNY
Oh, my god - neither of us are the spy!!

J-ROD
Fine. No reason to get huffy. (beat) They 
haven’t invented time travel yet, right?

INT. SUPERDUPER - BREAK ROOM - DAY

Various employees.

TATS
What’s the big deal? It’s like you’ve 
never met someone who grew up in a circus 
before.

COREY
Umm, well actually, I haven’t. I know 
that might seem odd to you.

TATS
Hey, I’m not trying to make you feel out 
of place or anything, but... a little 
freaky!

COREY
Yeah, I’m coming to terms with it.

BARMON, young Caucasian male, barges in.

COREY (CONT’D)
Hi! Can I help you? This is the employee 
break room. Were you looking for the rest 
room?

BARMON
Do I look like I have to make a stink 
dog? Uh, no! But thanks for asking - 
weirdo.

COREY
I’m sorry. I didn’t mean to --

BARMON
Didn’t mean to what? Check on my food 
flow? God, this is going to be worse than 
I imagined.
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COREY
Going against every instinct in my 
body... Hey! I’m Corey. I’m just -- I’m 
pretty new here, so --

BARMON
Like that isn’t obvious.

(to Tats)
What’s with this guy?

TATS
I think he was just trying to be nice. 
Or, to put it another way - he was trying 
to “not be an ass!”

BARMON
Ohh, I get it.

TATS
Do you? Cause that would really be 
amazing if you did.

BARMON
Circus freak. Am I right? Nailed it. 
Don’t worry - I’ll get to you. Need to 
work my way down the food chain. You 
know, hit the hot chicks first. 

TATS
Please tell me you’re someone I can get 
fired. 

BARMON
Yeah, like that’s gonna happen. Sorry, 
Carnie - just so happens my uncle is --

FABIO enters, a slight look of panic on his face.

FABIO
Barmon! There you are. You escaped. I 
mean you left my office. After locking me 
in the bathroom. Boy, that was sure 
funny.

BARMON
I can’t believe you got out already. What 
did you do, climb out the window like 
some perp on Cops?

FABIO
Ohhh, haha! Yep that’s a good one. Now 
I’m pretty sure I made clear that I can’t 
play any favorites at this store. 

(MORE)

com-038-tvm-superduper-meeting-barmon 4.

© 2017 Acting on Action | Lot 49



If you want to work here you’re going to 
have to earn your spot just like every 
other worker.

BARMON
Yeah. So where are the hot chicks? All 
I’ve seen so far are...

(waves hand dismissively)
Bleecch.

FABIO
Okay! Ladies, I’m sure none of that 
sounded... appropriate. And any of you 
who are willing to forget this has 
happened can feel free to take an extra 
15 minutes for your lunch break.

Silence as the various females glare at Fabio.

FABIO (CONT’D)
... 30 minutes?

They all break into smiles and return to their 
conversations.

FABIO (CONT’D)
Barmon - go to my office. Immediately. 

BARMON
You’re not my --

FABIO
Barmon!

BARMON
Fine. 

He starts to slump out like a petulant child.

BARMON (CONT’D)
Don’t be surprised if I take a detour 
through the dairy aisle on the way. Whip-
hits!

He exits. Fabio turns to Tats.

TATS
30 minutes? Damn but these bitches are 
pretty cheap, huh, Mr. F?

FABIO
You don’t get an extra 30 minutes.

FABIO (CONT'D)
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TATS
Wait, whaaat?

FABIO
I’ll give you an hour.

TATS
Wait, whaaat? I mean - that’s cool.

FABIO
But you have to help me.

TATS
I don’t sell drugs anymore. I just meant, 
I don’t sell drugs.

FABIO
You’ve got to keep an eye on Barmon for 
me.

TATS
You want me to keep tabs on hell spawn? 

FABIO
Just for today. If I can convince his 
mother that he might get injured on the 
job I’m sure she’ll let me fire him.

TATS
Injured? Boy runs his mouth like that 
much longer he’s gonna end up in a body 
bag.

COREY
So was your family some sort of combo 
crime-circus?

TATS
Like there’s any other kind.

COREY
And one more childhood fantasy crushed.

TATS
Oh, you don’t want to know.

FABIO
So, will you do it, Tats?

TATS
Fine. But an hour more every day this 
week.
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FABIO
Done.

TATS
Not just for me. For my boy too.

COREY
Gee, that’s really nice of you. But I 
can’t --

TATS
Not you, dumbass! 

Suddenly ROBERT pulls his head out from beneath the sink 
cupboard where he had been working on the pipes.

ROBERT
I believe she was referring to me. 
Weren’t you, sweetie?

TATS
God, Robert - don’t ruin it!

Robert smiles and goes back to work.

FABIO
Fine. Now, please. If you could...

He gestures toward the door.

TATS
I thought he was going to your office. 
Oh! Right. (exiting)

FABIO
I’d check the ladies bathroom first!
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